




































































































































































Obituary notes 77 

OBITUARY NOTES 
MARY BRIGGS, 9 Arun Prospect, Pulborough, West Sussex, RH20 lAL 

Vera Gordon's Memorial meeting 
Joan Vincent, Liverpool Botanical Society, writes: 

On March 15th about 20 members of the 
Liverpool Botanical Society met in the 
entrance of Ness Gardens in order to attend a 
tree planting in memory of Vera Gordon. As a 
member of the society for over 70 years and 
secretary for 60 of those years it seemed 
appropriate to remember her in this way. 

Quercus robur had been chosen as a suitable 
tree. Vera would have approved of a native plant 
and one said to support more life than any other. 
Many of us remember how she used to point out 
the various oak galls to us on field meetings. 

The Liverpool University Botanical Gardens 
at Ness seemed the right place too. This was 
the University which awarded Vera an 
honorary degree for services to botany, and 
the gardens contain plants collected from 
many parts of the world familiar to her from 
her many botanising trips. 

The site chosen overlooks the River Dee and 
the lovely Welsh hills. Vera's brother Ron was 
invited to do the honours and plant the tree, 
between leading Rambler's Association walks. 
At 88 he obviously has the typically energetic 
Gordon genes, so that digging the hole through 
hard, stony ground proved no problem. The tree 
was duly planted and other members then 
added their spadeful of soil. Ron gave an enter­
taining account of growing up with Vera. Not 
only was her interest in plants clear from an 
early age, but Vera would collect a wide range 
of fungi for the family meals and they had 
sufficient faith in her to eat everything. 

Most of us then retired to the restaurant where 
over lunch we could talk of experiences shared 
- field meetings remembered for rain-drenched 
treks or occasional mishaps and the delight of 
unexpected plant discoveries. Through it all 
Vera's enthusiasm for her subject would 
always inspire us to look more closely and 
appreciate our floral heritage. 

This day was a happy occasion and we hope 
that visitors to these gardens will enjoy seeing 

Vera's oak tree grow and mature. At present her 
name is attached to a branch. Later we hope for 
a small plaque in the ground. Above all it will 
remind us of a true amateur botanist - described 
for another by Vera (quoting Professor Comer), 
as one in whom 'the light shines brightest.' 

With regret we report the deaths of: 

Mrs Irene (Rene) Weston, a member since 
1964 and we are grateful to David Pearman for 
the following note: 

We are very sorry to hear of the death of 
Rene Weston, who joined Joan Gibbons as the 
recorder for both parts of Lincolnshire in 
1982, took over on her own in 1985, and 
carried on till 2001 in N Lincs and 2006 in 
S. Lincs. This meant that she helped me with 
all the recent major projects - Scarce Plants, 
the Red Data Book, and lastly, the New Atlas. 
The two Lincolns combined are the largest 
area in Britain, and therefore she had to 
produce the greatest number of 10km Master­
cards - 90 - and I well remember the final 
letter with the last batch, and the relief. I was 
so touched that we sent her a bouquet! 
Since then she has been working for some 
years with Paul Kirby on trying to sort out the 
computerisation of both Joan's and her own 
detailed records; it will be really exciting to 
have more comprehensive data for Lincoln­
shire in the system. 

Dr Richard E. Thomas, a member since 1963 
who lived at Orchil House, Draco, Perthshire. 
andwe are grateful to Alistair Godfrey for the 
following note: 

We are sorry to hear of the death, after a long 
illness, of Richard Thomas. 

Lecturer in Management Science in the Depart­
ment of Management, University of Stirling, or 
Lecturer in Business Management for short. 
Richard followed Alan Robson, who was the 
Vice-county Recorder for all the Perthshire 
Vice-counties. With the concentration on 
smaller units, Richard and his fellow recorders 
increased the coverage over Perthshire and he 
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Vera Gordon with her characteristic beaming smile on the day she received her Honorary 
degree (above) and in the field recording plants (below). Both photos © P. Lockwood. 
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added a great number of records personally and 
with his wife J oanna, in the company of visiting 
botanists and on excursions of the BSBI. This 
effort culminated in the publication of The 
Checklist of the Plants of Perthshire in 1992 
with his fellow recorders, and the further colla­
tion of records contributed a great number of 
records to the new Atlas, demonstrating that the 
flora of Mid-Perthshire is not only one of the 
most varied in Scotland, but also within the 
British Isles. Richard was also Bulletin Editor 
of the Perthshire Society of Natural Science 
Botanical Section and led many of its excur­
sions. He was also Chairman of BSBI 
Committee for Scotland 1984-5, having been 
Vice-chairman 1982-84 and again 1985-86. 
Richard's interests and natural curiosity were 
wide ranging, he travelled widely abroad taking 
advantage to study the ornithology 
of Cyprus while on national service, botanising 
in Norway and enjoying solar eclipses in Africa 
and elsewhere. Richard will be sadly missed; 
he is survived by his wife Joanna, daughters 
Susie and Jess and their children. A collection 
is being taken in Richard's memory to help 
complete the cataloguing of the herbaria held 
by Perth Museum. Members wishing to make 
a donation should contact the Curator of 
Natural History, Mark Simmons, 
MJSimmons@pkc.gov.uk 

Terry Wells, a member since 1962 and we 
thank Kevin Walker for the following note: 

It is with great sadness that we report the 
death of Terry Wells who passed away on the 
4th of September, 2008. Terry will be best 
known to members as the Vice-county 
Recorder for Huntingdonshire (v.c.31), a 
position he held from 1967 to 2007 when he 
resigned due to ill-health. Terry's flora of the 
county was published in 2003. Outside the 
Society Terry was better known as an 
outstanding grassland ecologist. Based at 
Monks Wood Experimental Station for much 
of his career Terry carried out pioneering work 
on the effects of grazing on chalk grassland, 
orchid demography and more latterly grass­
land re-creation. He was also a key surveyor 
for the Nature Conservation Review and the 
National Vegetation Classification drew 
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heavily on his work. In later life Terry devel­
oped a passion for fungi, a love he shared with 
his wife Sheila, an expert in the field and 
constant companion on both botanical and 
mycological forays. Terry was an inspira­
tional scientist as well as a dedicated amateur 
botanist who contributed much to our under­
standing of the British flora. His knowledge, 
kindness and warm good humour will be very 
much missed by all who knew him. We send 
our sincerest condolences to his friends and 
family. 

A full obituary will follow shortly in Watsonia. 

It is also with much regret that we report the 
following deaths since the last issue: Mr D. 
Cathro of the Strathclyde Region of 
Scotland, a member since 1988; Mr E. 
Kearns of Stockport, a member since 1990; 
Mr R. Lawton of Cardigan, a member since 
1980; Mr G.H. Morgan of Dersingham, a 
member since 1967; Miss D.A. Phillips of 
Leicester, a member since 1991; Miss M.R. 
Shaw of Sheffield, a member since 1982; Mr 
S.R. Turner of Shrewsbury, a member since 
1981 and Dr (Mrs) J.W. Bonnard of Alder­
ney, a member since 1986, the wife of Brian 
Bonnard V.c. Recorder for Alderney. We 
send our sympathy to him, and to the families 
of all those members mentioned above. 

Although not a member, we are sorry to report 
the death of John Marsden, the Secretary and 
very public face of the Linnean Society from 
1989 to 2004 and David Pearman writes: 

I appreciate that he might be known to only 
a relatively few members of the Society, but 
the Linnean is our principal London meeting 
venue, as well as the host of many conferences. 

I found him always welcoming and interested 
both in one as a person and in the occasion that 
had drawn one to the premises! The obituary in 
The Times (28th August 2008) set him on a 
much broader stage than that which I had seen, 
and makes very interesting reading. 

His last service there was overseeing (or 
rather seeing oft) ofthe threat to the Linnean's 
(and that of the other learned societies) 
continued occupation of Burlington House, 
suggested by Prescott and his cohorts. 
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BOOK NOTES 

Coste's Flora of France available free online 
JULIET BAILEY, Little Haresfield Farm, Standish, Stonehouse, Gloucester, GLlO 3DR 

Members might like to know that a French 
friend has told me that the 1937 edition of the 
excellent illustrated French flora Flore 
descriptive et illustree de la France de la 
Corse et des con trees limitrophes by L'abbe 
H. Coste in 3 volumes plus index is available 

in pdf form for free download from: 
http://www.tela-botanica.orgipage:flore _ de _ coste 
Members should note that the pdf files are 
quite large and only really suitable for 
download via broadband. 

Bishop's New Flora o/Gloucestershire, part 2 
We have available a small number of copies of 
the above, published in 2008 as part of the 
Gloucestershire Naturalist series. This 
volume comprises solely distribution maps. 
These remaining copies have slight printer's 

imperfections and are offered at the reduced 
price of £9:00 including postage. Cheques to 
Gloucesterhire Naturalists Society, from C. & 
M.A.R.Kitchen, The Cottage, Bevington, 
Berke1ey, Glos., GL13 9RB. 

Offered to a good home 
RUTH RACE (Mrs), 12 Auden Close, Lincoln, LN24BS; 01522524077 

One copy each ofthe Atlas of the British Flora 
1"t ed. (1962), with all its overlays; and the 
1976 reprint (with one overlay), are available 

for free to interested persons. Recipients must 
either collect, or pay postage. Please contact 
as above. 

RECORDERS AND RECORDING 

Panel of Referees and Specialists 
MARY CLARE SHEAHAN, 6] Westmoreland Road, Barnes, London SW]3 9RZ; 

mc _sheahan@hotmai1.com 

A few changes to the Referees' Section in the 
2008 Yearbook: 
Margaret Bradshaw has written to ask if we 

can change her requirements for Alchemilla 
specimens to: 'Radical leaves with complete 
petiole, an inflorescence with open 
flowers/fruits'. Her email address is: 
mebhilltop@btinternet.com. 

Luke Bristow's address has changed to: 12 
Western Road, Burnham-on-Crouch, Essex, 
CMO 8JE; luke.bristow@virgin.net 

Brenda Harold's email address has been 
changed to: brendaharold@btinternet.com 

Chris Preston's address has changed to Bio­
logical Records Centre, Centre for Ecology 
and Hydrology, Maclean Building, Benson 

Lane, Crowmarsh Gifford, Wallingford, 
Oxfordshire,OX10 8BB. 

Chris Stapleton has resigned as referee for 
bamboos. He says he no longer has easy 
access to herbarium specimens, as he isn't 
now working at Kew. We are grateful for 
his help with this group. 

Finally, you may have seen in the last BSBI 
News that Mr IF.M. Cannon died in March 
this year. He had been the general referee for 
Apiaceae from at least 1975, and we owe him 
a big debt of gratitude. We have a second 
general referee for Apiaceae in Mervyn 
Southam, as well as Tony O'Mahony for 
Apium and Dick Brummitt for Heracleum. 
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Panel of Vice-county Recorders 
DAVID PEARMAN, Algiers, Feock, Truro, Cornwall, TR3 6RA; 01872 863388 

Changes of Address V.c.98 (Main Aygyll). Mr Carl Farmer, Flat 
V.c.14 (East Sussex). Paul Harmes, Flat 7, 7, Polfearn House, Taynuilt, PA35 HQ. (I 

Park View, 5, Offham Terrace, Lewes, BN7 had spelt Taynuilt incorrectly). 
2QP. 

V.c.50 (Denbs). Mrs Delyth Williams , Bryn 
Siriol, Craig Fechan, RUTHIN, LL15 2HA 
(I inadvertently gave her old address). 

PROFILES OF NEW HONORARY MEMBERS 
ELECTED AT THE 2008 AGM 

Catriona Murray 
LYNNE F ARRELL 

Catriona first joined the BSBI in 1960 and has 
been vice-county recorder for North Ebudes 
for over 40 years, retiring recently in April 
2006. She was born in Glasgow and studied 
in Edinburgh before becoming a teacher of 
mathematics in North Uist. She married 
Robin, who was a teacher at Portree High 
School on Skye, and at their croft at Prabost 
they continued meteorological readings for 
many years, constructed a colourful garden 
and raised three children. 

Catriona became interested in plants at a 
young age, encouraged by her mother and Win 
Muirhead. She visited the Julian Alps with 
Mary Briggs initially and kept returning there, 
having become keen on the mountain flora. 
Franklyn Perring was also a help, and speci­
mens were often sent to him to check. 
Franklyn and Catriona later discovered they 
had a common interest in the Monach Isles. 
However, she was largely self-taught, and was 
spurred into learning more about grasses, 
sedges, rushes and ferns when supplied with 
copies of 10km square cards done by Win 
Muirhead in the 1950s. She thought that her 
subsequent records cards would be 'empty' 
without these groups! Her interest in Koenigia 
islandica, which occurs on Skye and Mull only 
in the British Isles, was stimulated by a printed 
note with which she disagreed, and she 

decided to investigate further, searching for 
the species on Trotternish ridge most years 
afterwards. 

One of her botanical highlights was finding 
Lightfoot's Bearberry on an outlier of the 
Kyleakin Hills, 200 years after the original 
record was made. Alf Slack, another keen 
mountain botanist had begun the search in 
1986. 

Catriona concentrated initially on Skye and 
co-authored 'The Botanist on Skye' with John 
Birks, first published in 1974, and recently 
updated to include plants of several of the 
other islands in her patch - Raasay, Rona, 
Eigg, Muck, Canna, Scalpay and Soay - in the 
2005 edition. 

When I first met Catriona she was certainly 
a 'mountain goat' and being based at Monks 
Wood in the flat fenland at that time, I lagged 
behind on ascents of the Storr and the Cullins. 
Her fitness was partly due to the daily ascent 
of Ben Tote behind her house to record some 
of the weather readings, although she is also a 
keen Scottish country dancer and I am sure 
that helped too. Although she is small in 
physical stature, she stands tall in the list of 
mountain botanists, and she was never slow to 
set off into the major hills of Skye in search of 
records, and to help new and younger 
botanists to find their feet. 



82 Profiles of new Honorary members - Philip Oswald 

Philip Oswald 
CHRlS PRESTON 

Phi1ip Oswa1d has been an active member of 
the BSBI since he joined in 1952. He is one of 
the dwindling band who collected records for 
both the 1962 and the 2002 atlases. He 
contributed chapters to the Ecological Flora 
of the Shropshire region and The Flora of 
Montgomeryshire and since he retired he has 
been a member of the very active botany 
group of the U3A in Cambridge. On the 
national scale, I'm sure that many members 
look forward, as I do, to his occasional papers, 
usually devoted to the unravelling of a 
complex problem by detailed historical 
research. I wonder how many readers detect in 
these papers his particular delight in 
correcting errors made by illustrious botanists 
in the past, or accepted by them without 
question? A classicist by training, Phi1ip has 
also translated many descriptions of new taxa 
into Latin, including 23 pages of new 
hawkweed descriptions in Volume 4 of Sell & 
Murrell's Flora of Great Britain and Ireland. 
He regularly writes or checks the Latin for 
Watsonia and the Botanical Journal of the 
Linnean Society. 

All this makes Phi1ip a valued member of the 
botanical community, but it would not, 
perhaps, qualify him for honorary member­
ship. The main reason for nominating him 
today is that since 1993 he has been editor of 
the BSBI Handbooks, a job he is gradually 
relinquishing as the titles he has taken respon­
sibility for appear in print. He was ideally 
qualified for this job, having edited many of 
the Nature Conservancy Council's publica­
tions until he retired when that organisation 
was disbanded in 1991. Several of these were 
very influential, and none more so than The 
Flow Country, which was published in 1988 
and helped ensure the protection of much of 
the remaining peatland from afforestation. 
(The truths it outlined were so unpalatable to 
some that it is believed to have been partly 
responsible for the government's decision to 
break up the NCe). As well as mastering the 

technicalities of publication, Philip gained 
much valuable experience in NCC in dealing 
with the vagaries of authors, another vital 
aspect of the editor's task. 

The first Handbook Philip saw through the 
press happened to be my Pondweeds volume. 
I already knew Philip as editor of Nature in 
Cambridgeshire, so I was accustomed to his 
high editorial standards, his ability to spot 
authors' errors and the immense efforts he 
often took to correct them. In dealing with 
Pondweeds I soon came to appreciate his 
ability to see the book as a whole, and thus to 
realise at once how a proposed change in one 
element of it would affect the rest. You might 
think that this was a normal or even a neces­
sary qualification for an editor or publisher, 
but it actually seems to be one of the rarest of 
gifts. It is certainly missing from the large and 
rigidly compartmentalised commercial or 
academic publishing houses. In my 
(admittedly very limited) experience only 
Basil Harley of Harley Books, happily also 
honoured recently by the Linnean Society, 
compares with Philip in this respect. Since 
Pondweeds, Philip has edited Sea Beans and 
Nickar Nuts, Dandelions, Sedges (ed. 3) and 
Water-starworts [sic], all rather different but 
all edited to the same very high standard. 
During his period as editor printing 
technology has been constantly changing, but 
by hard work and determination Philip has 
ridden successive waves of innovation with 
apparent aplomb. 

Few of us can appreciate the sheer amount of 
hard work that Philip has devoted to the 
Handbooks, whether negotiating with authors, 
assessing designs, vetting successive drafts of 
the text, seeing titles through the press or 
checking publicity material. It is a great 
pleasure to nominate him for Honorary 
Membership of the BSBI, and to couple with 
this nomination our thanks for his past 
services and our best wishes for his future 
botanical endeavours. 
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Richard Pryce 
GWYNNELLIS 

A profile of Richard Pryce appeared in BSBI 
News 90 (April 2002) which outlined his 
botanical progress from birth in 1949 in 
Battersea, London, a degree in Geology at 
Swansea University, joining BSBI in 1974, 
appointment as BSBI Recorder for 
Carmarthenshire in 1978, launch of the 
Carmarthenshire Flora project in 1981, publi­
cation of Carmarthenshire Rare Plant Register 
in 1984 followed by a much improved and 
enlarged version in 1999, and the inauguration 
of the much acclaimed Carmarthen Recording 
Weekends, now stretched to a week and more 
or less permanently based at the superb 
Glynhir Mansion. 

Redundancy from the National Coal Board 
on privatisation was a blessing in disguise as 
he quickly founded Pryce Consultant Ecolo­
gists in 1994 which has gone from strength to 
strength and has become firmly established as 
one of the premier Environmental Consultan­
cies in South Wales. 

He is a Chartered Environmentalist, a 
Chartered Biologist, a Member of the Institute 
of Ecology and Environmental Management, 
a Member ofthe Institute of Biology, a Fellow 
of the Linnean Society of London and a 

member ofthe Geologists' Association as well 
as being a member of BSBI. 

In May 2002 he was elected President of the 
BSBI, a post he filled with distinction for three 
years. Perhaps the most significant event 
during his tenure was the pUblication of the 
New Atlas of the British & Irish Flora 
launched at Kew and Glasnevin in 2002. 

In spite of all the work involved in his 
consultancy, with Flora recording and with 
innumerable BSBI committees, he still found 
time to get married, and he and Kath tied the 
lmot - where else than at Glynhir Mansion -
in 2004. 

Since standing down as President in 2005, 
Richard has been appointed to BSBI Records 
Committee, BSBI Council and is now Secre­
tary of the BSBI Committee for Wales and 
continues as editor ofthe BSBI Welsh Bulletin. 

Work has continued apace (I think) on 
recording for the Flora of Carmarthenshire 
although Richard admits that it has been a long 
and difficult pregnancy and there is little 
prospect of an imminent birth - some induce­
ment may be necessary. 

I am delighted to sponsor his nomination as 
Honorary Member ofBSBI. 

NOTES FROM THE OFFICERS 

From the Head of Research and Development - KEVIN WALKER 
97 Dragon Parade, Harrogate, North Yorkshire HGl 5DG; kevinwalker@bsbi.org.uk 

The Threatened Plants Project (TPP) - counties list it as an axiophyte). Yet, in south-
update east England, it is in dire trouble. Charles 
As I write (late-July), the field season is in full Babington's Flora of Cambridgeshire 
swing and many recorders have been in touch reminds us just how long it has been in 
to say that surveys for the Threatened Plants decline: as far back as 1860 he wrote 'Until 
Project are well underway. Early indications recently (within 60 years) most of the chalk 
are that we should have a good spread of district was open and covered with a beautiful 
populations for the 10 species we are covering coating of turf, profusely decorated with 
this year. Astragalus danicus (Purple Milk- Anemone Pulsatilla [Pulsatilla vulgaris 
vetch) (see Colour Section, Plate 4 in particu- (Pasqueflower)], Astragalus Hypoglottis 
lar, seems to have been popular, probably [Astragalus danicus] , and other interesting 
because it is a 'good day' species - always a plants. It is now converted into arable land, 
good find, and usually in a nice habitat (four and its peculiar plants mostly confined to 
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small waste spots by road-sides, pits, and the 
very few banks which are too steep for the 
plough.' It seems that many of Babington's 
sites are now gone, and so it is good to hear 
that there are still flourishing coastal popula­
tions in northern England and Scotland. 

Seasons can have a dramatic effect on 
survey results, and 2008 seems to have been 
no exception. Some of you have commented 
on what a bad year it has been for Ophrys 
insectifera (Fly Orchid) (see Colour Section, 
Plate 4), especially in the southeast. In at least 
two counties in the north it has disappeared 
altogether, even on sites where the vegetation 
appears the same. Similar results are likely for 
Monotropa hypopitys (Yellow Bird's-nest), a 
notoriously ficlde species in appearance from 
year to year. Consequently, many recorders 
have reported very low re-find rates for both 
species. Interestingly Bryan Edwards has sent 
a record of this species growing in a 'fairy 
ring' in Dorset (see Front Cover) where it is 
presumably parasitic on the fungus 
Tricholoma (see article by Philip Jones in this 
issue, p. 40). If you do find Monotropa 
growing in this way, please try and identify the 
subspecies and the fungal associate and send 
the records to Philip. 

Targeted surveys such as the TPP help to 
challenge views about species in ways that ad 
hoc recording could never do. The prelimi­
nary results for Crepis mollis (Northern 
Hawk's-beard) (see Colour Section, Plate 4) 
are a case in point. The map in the New Atlas 
shows a drastic decline since the 1970s. Yet it 
is a species that is very easy to miss. Most 
plants occur with other composites (and Dipsi­
cales) from which it can be difficult to tell it 
apart (e.g. Crepis paludosa (Marsh Hawk's­
beard), Centaurea nigra (Common 
Knapweed), Hieracium spp. (hawkweeds), 
Hypochaeris radicata (Cat's-ear), Leontodon 
hispidus (Rough Hawkbit), Succisa pratensis 
(Devil's-bit Scabious». This can make it 
damned hard to find, especially on large sites 
where you only have very scant details to go 
on. To make matters worse, many populations 
occur in meadows that are cut for hay! 
However, after careful searching, it has turned 

up in many of its old haunts, suggesting that it 
might not be as rare as we first feared. 

Results for Blysmus compressus (Flat-sedge) 
(see Colour Section, Plate 4) have produced 
some insights into rarity at different scales. 
The hectad map shows it to be very 
widespread in the north and west, but on the 
ground it is actually thinly spread, with 
usually no more than a few populations in 
each tetrad. Although some populations can 
be quite large, most are localised, rarely 
extending more than a hundred metres in 
narrow transition zones along watercourses 
and marshes. Phil Smith informs me that dune 
populations on the Sefton Coast are much 
more extensive, but are restricted to fewer 
tetrads. Species with this single large/several 
small-type of distribution are genuinely threat­
ened: small populations are unable to recover 
from extreme events, whereas large ones can 
be wiped out by a single event. 

We hope to analyse the data from this year's 
survey over the winter, so if you have 
completed forms for the project please return 
them to me by the end of September. 

Recording Scales 
The scale at which we record plants is so 
central to what we do that it is surprising that 
it receives so little attention. Historically, we 
have tended to record common and 
widespread species in hectads (to 2 figs within 
a 1 OOkm square), and all rare and scarce 
species to within lOOm squares (to 6 figures 
within a 1 OOlan square). This has allowed us 
to produce atlases, whilst at the same time 
keeping a track of the locations of rarer 
species. But wouldn't it be wonderful to have 
an 8 figure grid reference for every rarity? 
Some recorders now work routinely at the 
tetrad scale, and, with the advent of cheap 
hand-held GPS, record the location of any 
interesting species (county rarity, hybrids, 
interesting aliens) to within 10m grid cells (i.e. 
8 figures within a lOOkm square). This has 
allowed us to produce national tetrad maps 
(see: http://www.bsbi.org.uk/htmVatlas.html) 
that display fascinating biogeographic patterns 
that are not clear at the hectad scale (look at 
the tetrad maps for Adoxa moschatellina 
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(Moschatel) or Lathraea squamaria 
(Toothwort) for example). 

A sensible approach is to relate recording 
scale to the rarity of the species. Michael 
Braithwaite has done some interesting work 
on this in v.c.81 and suggests a more struc­
tured approach - tetrad or monad for 
widespread species, lOOm for localised 
species and 10m for rare and scarce. This 
summer, I used this approach to map the distri­
bution of Crepis mollis in Yorkshire (Table 1). 
At most sites the 10m grids tell us an awful lot 
more about its extent and abundance. These 
are mapped by taking GPS readings at regular 
intervals. This quickly generates lots of 8 

figure grid references, so for ease of inputting 
these can be converted to a proportion out of 
100 within each lOOm square. Therefore, at 
Firth Wood 48 Crepis plants are scattered over 
nearly 3 ha (14 10m grid cells in 6 lOOm grid 
cells), whereas at Bounty the density is much 
higher, with 200 plants in 18 lOm grid cells in 
just under a hectare. This approach is simple 
to do and provides some really useful informa­
tion. We plan to discuss many of these issues 
at a workshop titled 'Recording scale and 
techniques' at the Recorders' Conference later 
this month, so if you have used similar 
approaches then please come along and tell us 
all about them. 

Table 1. The size and extent of Crepis mollis populations in Mid-west (v.c.64) and North-west 
Yorkshire (v.c.65) 

Population Hectad 1 km 100 10m Plant Ext (ha) 

Colt Park Wood, Ribblesdale SD77 SD7777 I I 6 <0.1 

Bounty, Wharfedale SD97 SD9574, SD9474 4 18 200 1.1 
Firth Wood, Wharfedale SD97 SD9475 6 14 48 2.8 

Worton Scar, Wensleydale SD98 SD9689 1 8 44 0.1 

Newbiggin Bridge, Teesdale NY92 NY9027 2 3 7 <0.1 

Wynch Bridge, Teesdale NY92 NY9027 1 2 25 <0.1 

Total 4 6 15 41 330 4.02 

From the Scottish Officer - JIM McINTOSH 
BSBI Scottish Officer, cia Royal Botanic Garden, 20A Inverleith Row, Edinburgh, EH3 5LR; 

0131 2482894; j.mcintosh@rbge.ac.uk 

The Scottish Project Continues! 
The current funding for the SNH/BSBI 
Scottish Project, which employs me, expires 
in October 2008. We have just heard that an 
application for a further term of funding from 
SNH has been successful. They will support 
50% of the project costs -largely based on our 
continuing involvement with rare and scarce 
plant monitoring work. Supporting the Vice­
county Recorder network will continue to be a 
major element of this work. The BSBI is the 
other main contributor, although the Royal 
Botanic Garden Edinburgh has very kindly 
agreed to make a significant contribution by 
providing free office facilities. 

The Threatened Plant Pilot Project 2008 
Looking for TPP populations this summer has 
been fascinating. It's taken me to some of the 
most remote places in Scotland. I've used the 
opportunity to do some general recording en­
route and I've always recorded some other 
notable species in the process, sometimes 
when homing in on target species - like 
Serrated Wintergreen (Orthilia secunda) when 
looking for Intermediate Wintergreen (Pyrola 
media) or Prickly Sedge (Carex muricata) 
when looking for Purple Milk-vetch 
(Astragalus danicus). Other times when 
looking very closely to list associates -
Moonwort (Botrychium lunaria) and Heath 
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Cudweed (Gnaphalium sylvaticum) with Field 
Gentian (Gentianella campestris). 

I've also learnt a lot about the habitat prefer­
ences of the target species and can now predict 
with some certainty where Pyrola media 
might occur in a landscape. (Usually on free­
draining ground where the landscape has 
prevented intensive management; a particu­
larly steep section of river valley which has 
prevented grazing or burning for example.) 

But one of the most useful things I've leamt 
has been how to use the GPS 'GOTO' function! 
This is really invaluable when trying to refmd 
old records, but you do have to use it with care. 
A detailed map with the location plotted is 
essential so that you choose a sensible starting 
point and don't end up approaching populations 
from the wrong side of major obstacles like 
gorges or rivers. The other thing you have to 
watch out for is that going to the exact grid 
reference will take you to the south-west corner 
ofthe square - which could be up to lkm away 
from the population with a four figure grid 
reference. Assuming the reference is accurate 
and the population is still there! 

Whilst it has been gratifYing to refind 
populations last recorded over SO years ago, it 
has been rather sad to confirm the apparent 
loss of others despite extensive searching. In 
my case these losses were due to forestry 
planting and (probably) road maintenance. 
But it is going to be fascinating to see an 
analysis of possible reasons for 'null records' 
from across the country. 

Computerisation Project 
Work continues apace to capture Scottish Vice­
county Recorders paper records electronically, 
and make them more widely available, to the 
BSBI, BRC Vascular Plant DataBase, the 
NBNGateway and to the Vice-county 
Recorders themselves, of course! During 
spring contractors completed datasets from 
Selkirk (v.c.79), Midlothian, (v.c.83), Kincar­
dine (v.c.9l), Dumbarton (v.c.99) and Mid 
Ebudes (v.c.l03). Over the summer work has 
continued on datasets for Peebleshire (v.c.78), 
Moray (v.c.9S), and Dumbarton (v.c.99). 

Vice-county Recorders are making final checks 
to the records collected by the Plant lift of 
Edinburgh and the Lothians project and recently 
computerised by Lothian Wildlife Information 
Centre. Another one-off project involves 
mobilising quarter of a million records collected 
by SNH from their Tayside area files and reports. 
That dataset is with BRC undergoing technical 
checks before being disseminated to Vice-county 
Recorders using MapMate (novelly) and posted 
on the NBNGateway. 

Scottish Anuual Meeting _1st November 2008 
Just a quick reminder that you will find a 
warm welcome north of the border at the BSBI 
Scottish Annual Meeting at Royal Botanic 
Garden Edinburgh on Saturday 1 November 
2008. The event is held in conjunction with 
the Botanical Society of Scotland, and is 
always very lively and enjoyable. To book see 
the enclosed flier. 

Coordinator's Corner 
ALEX LOCKTON, 66 North Street, Shrewsbury, Shropshire, SYI 2JL; coordinator@bsbi.org.uk 

In my last 'corner' I mentioned that we were 
experimenting with species accounts on the 
web, and would find a way forward over the 
next few months. We're making progress. A 
good web page turns out to be just the right 
length - shorter and more readable than, say, 
a 'Biological Flora' in the Journal of Ecology, 
and rather longer and more informative than 
an account in an Atlas or a County Flora. 
There is room for a photo or two, which is not 
only decorative but can also be used to demon-

strate important features, such as the differ­
ence in shape between the flowers of the 
various bluebells. 

One thing we have learned is that people do 
not want to log onto a web site ifthey can help 
it. We created a site where registered users 
could post their own accounts, but there is a lot 
of resistance to logging in. People just don't 
like having yet more user-names and 
passwords, so, for now, we have reverted to a 
more simple system that doesn't require a 
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log-in (although you can still send in 
feedback, which will beposted on the account). 

There is something else very different 
between a web-based publication and a paper 
one. On a web site the account can be contin­
uously updated, so it can be more of a discus­
sion than a definitive statement. You can post 
a question like 'does this plant ever occur in 
wet woodland' and then, when you've got the 
answer, simply alter it to 'this plant, very 
atypically, occurs in a wet woodland in North­
umberland' (or whatever). So you don't need 
to know the answers to all questions before 
you write something. It is perfectly legitimate 
- in fact, far more interesting - if you can pose 
questions. For this reason, they now come 
under the aegis of the Training & Education 
Committee, and they are seen as something to 
encourage new young writers and to stimulate 
research and worthwhile projects. 

Field Identification Skills Certificates 
FISCs are another recent project that seems 
very successful - the tests this year were 
over-subscribed and there is already interest in 
next year's. They are proving to be great fun 
to do, and people come with just the right 
attitude of good humour and a little apprehen­
sion. A FISC is a fairly broad measurement of 
one's ability - as it should be - and there is 
always the opportunity to put in a bit of work 
and get a higher grade next time. 

What is original about FISCs is that they are 
the first time anyone has come up with a process 
to evaluate a botanist's field skill, and it makes 
you think quite carefully about how you record. 
For example, should one try to get to know all 
the plants of Britain or just the ones in your own 
county? Do you need to be able to identify 
aliens, or is it OK to just say 'it's an alien, so it 
doesn't matter.' In most cases, I think, one starts 
with the latter position but gradually moves 
towards the former. It is challenging to find 
oneself surrounded by people who are way 
ahead of you, and to realise that, while one might 
be justifiably proud of one's ability, there is 
always so much more to learn. 

It would be good if a culture of being tested in 
this way were to permeate the botanical world. 
A FISC is more like a chess ranking than a 
driving test - it is not a qualification that you 
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pass once and then you're 'qualified'. It is part 
of an ongoing process of improvement. This is 
a more beneficial way for both professionals 
and amateurs to think about their field skills. 

The BSBI web site is now so widely used 
that we only advertise them there (which helps 
to keep the cost down considerably) so keep 
an eye on www.bsbi.org.uk for details. Many 
thanks to our dedicated specimen collectors, 
Clare, Kevin, David, Arthur, Dan and John 
(I'm not giving their surnames so you can't 
work out where we get the plants from ... ) and 
of course to Sarah Whild and Sue Townsend, 
who thought up the idea and run the tests. 

Where is the BSBI heading? 
I keep writing about web sites, and occasionally 
I get a grumble from members that they don't 
have access to the internet and feel that they are 
losing out. Well, yes, they are. There is no 
avoiding that. The BSBI is all about communi­
cations. We're a forum for botanists, and the 
best thing that has ever happened to the society 
is the creation of the internet. We now get 
around a million hits a month on our various 
web sites, including tens of thousands of 
visitors who are not even members. This 
reflects the way the society is changing, from 
being a small core of active British botanists 
communicating among ourselves, into an 
outward-facing centre of botanical expertise 
that provides information to botanists 
throughout the world. 

It will be a big change for us but, I think, a 
welcome one. I was recently giving a demon­
stration of our web sites to an audience of 
naturalists from around the world, organised by 
the Field Studies Council, and it was apparent 
that many ofthe things that we have done could 
easily be replicated by botanical societies 
elsewhere. Watsonia online, for example, costs 
almost nothing and is read by many more 
people than the paper version could ever be. In 
third world countries printing and distribution 
costs are prohibitive to small societies, whereas 
an online journal is not only cheaper but in 
many ways better. Because of our long history, 
the expertise that is available in the society, and 
our relative wealth, we have a lot to share and, 
potentially, a lot to gain from working with a 
much wider audience. 



ADMINISTRATION and IMPORTANT ADDRESSES 
PRESIDENT Mr Michael Braithwaite 

Clarilaw, Hawick, Roxburghshire, TD9 8PT 
Tel. 01450 372129 

HON. GENERAL SECRETARY (General Enquiries) Mr David Pearman 
Algiers, Feock, Truro, Cornwall, TR3 6RA 

Tel.: 01872 863388; DPearman4@aol.com 
HON. TREASURER (All financial matters except Membership) Mr Anthony Nixon 

The Warwick Partnership, 1 Stonecross, St Albans, Hertfordshire, ALl 4AA 
Tel 01727 846194, Fax 01727810885 

MEMBERSIDP SECRETARY (Payment of Subs and changes of address) Mr Gwynn Ellis 
41 Marlborough Road, Roath, Cardiff, CF23 5BU 

(Please quote membership number on all correspondence; see address label on post, 
or Members List in Year Book 2007 12008) Tel. 02920 496042; rgellis@ntlworId.com 

HON. FIELD SECRETARY (Including enquiries about Field Meetings) Mrs Jane Croft 
12 Spaldwick Road, Stow Longa, Huntingdon, Cambs., PE28 OTL 

Tel.: 01480 860561; stowlonga@tiscali.co.uk 
HON. ASSISTANT SECRETARY (General enquiries) Mr Peter Fry 

c/o Dept. of Botany, The N aturaI History Museum, Cromwell Road, London, SW7 5BD 

BSBI PROJECT MANAGER & 
VICE-COUNTY RECORDERS 
(Comments andlor changes of address) 

PANEL OF REFEREES & SPECIALISTS 
(Comments and/or changes of address) 

WATSONIA RECEIVING EDITOR 

Answerphone only: 0207 942 5002 
Mr David Pearman 

Algiers, Feock, Truro, Cornwall, TR3 6RA 
Tel.: 01872 863388; DPearman4@aol.com 

Dr Mary Clare Sheahan 
61 Westmoreland Road, Barnes, London, SW13 9RZ 

Tel.: 020 8748 4365; m.sheahan@rbgkew.org.uk 
Mr Martin Sanford 

c/o SBRC, Ipswich Museum, High Street, Ipswich, Suffolk, IP1 3QH 
Tel.: 01473 433547; fax: 01473 433558; sbrc@globalnet.co.uk 

BSBI NEWS RECEIVING EDITOR Mr Trevor J James 
56 Back Street, Ashwell, Baldock, Herts., SG7 5PE 

Tel.: 01462 742684; trevorjjames@btintemet.com 
BSBI NEWS GENERAL EDITOR Mr Gwynn Ellis 

41 Marlborough Road, Roath, Cardiff, CF23 5BU 
Tel. 02920 496042; rgellis@ntlworId.com 

BSBI HEAD OF RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT Mr Kevin J Walker 
97 Dragon Parade, Harrogate, North Yorkshire, HG1 5DG 

Tel 01423544902; kevinwalker@bsbi.org.uk 
BSBI COORDINATOR Mr Alex Lockton 

BSBI VOLUNTEERS OFFICER 

BSBI SCOTTISH OFFICER 

66 North Street, Shrewsbury, Shropshire, SYl2JL 
Tel. & Fax: 01743 343789; coordinator@bsbi.org.uk 

MrBob Ellis 
11 Havelock Road, Norwich, NR2 3HQ 

Tel.: 01603 662260; bob@elymus.demon.co.uk 
Mr Jim McIntosh 

c/o Royal Botanic Garden, Inverleith Row, Ediuburgh, EH3 SLR 
Tel. 01312482894 (w); 0791 7152580 (mob);j.mcintosh@rbge.ac.uk 

RESEARCH FUND APPLICATIONS Dr Pete Hollingsworth 
Royal Botanic Garden, Edinburgh, EH3 5LR 

p.hollingsworth@rbge.ac.uk. 
BSBI PUBLICATIONS Mr Paul O'Hara 

Summerfield Books 2007 Ltd, 3 Phoenix Park, Skelton, Penrith, Cumbria, CAll 9SD 
Tel.: 01768484910; Fax: 01768484909; info@summerfieldbooks.com 

BSBI WEB SITE ADDRESS www.bsbi.org.uk 

Registered Charity Number in England & Wales: 212560 and in Scotland: SC038675 



Ludwigia grandiflora floating mat, with detail of floating rosette (left) and flower (right). 
Photos N. MOOl'e © 2006 (see p. 58) 

Crataegus laevigata at TodmOl'den (v.c.63). Photos I.P. Marshall © 2007 (see p. 26) 



1. Green road location of Arenaria norvegica 2. Limestone pavement site of Arenaria 
norvegica 

3. Arenaria norvegica ssp. norvegica 
All photos taken at the Burren (v.c.H9) by K. Walker © 2008 (see p. 5) 


